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German History Society 

Annual General Business Meeting
25 October 2008 

German Historical Institute, 17 Bloomsbury Square, London WC1A 2LP

10:00-11:15


MINUTES
1. Apologies: John Breuilly, Karin Friedrich, Christina von Hodenberg, Josie McLellan, Frank Müller, Tony Nicholls, Nik Wachsmann 
2. Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting
The minutes were approved* 
3. Matters arising
None

4. Chair’s Report
Richard Bessel reported that the Society’s income would increase substantially over the next year and that this had major implication for the way the society spends its money.

5. Postgraduate Officer’s Report 
Beat Kümin summarised his Postgraduate Strategy paper and outlined two options: First, to reallocate overall funding of annually £7K with the largest chunk going to one larger bursary of c. 4k, or, second, to expand funding to around £10k pa. Beat made clear that the underlining hope was to attract more PG students, and to spend the money that is available on PGs. He also emphasised the importance of language courses, and that the current £500 towards eight-week intensive language courses were not enough. 

Whilst some members urged caution about any increase in spending (financial uncertainties, need to have reserves, etc.), Corey Ross (Treasurer) and Paul Betts (co-editor GH) emphasised that the increase in the Society’s revenues from around £7k to at least 20£k pa are based on conservative estimates. There was a consensus that it would not be good to tie up the bulk of the money on one or two PG students, and that it is essential to advertise PG funding opportunities as effectively as possible.
 
Richard Bessel then summed up a view that seemed to have emerged in the course of the debate: to advertise three £2,000 PG scholarships. Successful candidates could spend the money on things that suits them best (fees, maintenance, language courses, etc.), and would also be allowed to apply for additional funding for archival trips. The Society continues its policy to spend the largest proportion of its money on PG. The AGM 2007 approved a ratio of 2:1 postgraduate funding/conference funding, CS.
2. Treasurer’s Report

Corey Ross summed up his written report (see attached).
Cornelie Usborne’s inquiry whether the Society would be willing to increase its contributions for conferences was referred to the Committee meeting in January 2009. Richard Bessel reminded the Society that the Committee has re-defined PGs ‘as students enrolled on MA and PhD degrees as well as postdoctoral researchers without access to institutional sources of funding in the first two years after submission of their PhDs’ (see AGM 2007).

3. Journal Editors’ Report

Paul Betts summarised his written report (see attached), and highlighted a number of issues, including the membership increase and the increase in revenues. On behalf of the Society he and Richard Bessel expressed great thanks to the outgoing review editor Jan Palmowski, who had made a great contribution in internationalising the Journal, and had started exciting initiatives, such as the virtual debates. Jan had also handled the sudden transitions from Hodder to SAGE and then to OUP extremely well. Moritz Föllmer was confirmed as the new Reviews Editor.
4. GHS Essay Prize

Meryn McLaren, a PhD student with Benjamin Ziemann at Sheffield University, won the essay prize for her piece on ‘Community Building in West German Refugee Camps’. Matthew Stibbe, who coordinated the jury, congratulated Meryn on a fine piece of work.

5. Website 

Richard Bessel thanked Jeannette Madarász for her work. Chris Szejnmann noted that the website still needs improvement, and that confusion exists due to an old website from the GHS that is still live. Chris mentioned that he might offer to take on an active role in running the website with the help of IT support at Loughborough University. Beat Kümin emphasised that it is essential that the Society keeps total control over its website. The website issue will be discussed at the Committee meeting in January.
6. Committee membership & Chair of the Society
Matthew Stibbe’s, Beat Kümin’s and Chris Szejnmann’s terms of office were coming to an end. The Society elected Scott Dixon, Neil Gregor and Michael Rowe to fill these places for the usual three year term. The Society also elected Stefan Berger as new Chair of the GHS, and welcomed his willingness to take on this role.
 
On behalf of the Society, Chris Szejnmann thanked Richard Bessel, the outgoing Chair, for doing an excellent job for the GHS, and paid tribute to Richard’s role in spearheading exciting and coherent one-day conferences that have taken place after the AGM’s. Paul Betts then emphasised Richard’s crucial contribution in negotiating an excellent deal for the Society with OUP.

11.
Any other business

The Society congratulated Richard Evans on his appointment as Regius Professor of Modern History at Cambridge University.
 
* Minutes, Agenda and Postgraduate Strategy had been circulated beforehand. However, it is worth noting that only few members brought copies of these along; some members mentioned that they had not received them via email. Unfortunately, we had no spare copies of the old minutes at hand at the beginning of the AGM.






APPENDIX


Treasurer’s Report, Autumn 2008

The accounts have been audited by our accountant, Mr Philip Bowden, and his signed account book is available for inspection. This account sheet is intended to represent a digestible balance.

Income

Income has risen slightly this year, largely due to a back-payment of £1,429 owed the Society by Hodder publishers.  Our major source of income was from Sage: £6,084 in the year to 31.08.2008, whereas last year it was £5,697.  This income is expected to grow very substantially over the next year as the result of a more favourable contract with OUP. 

Major Items of Expenditure

This list represents an incomplete record in some senses, as increased spending commitments attached to this year will be presented in the next year (as conferences and research trips actually take place).

AGM




£2,013

Workshops and conferences
£1,987

Graduate assistance


£2,566

Committee expenses

£348

Administrative expenses

£815

Essay Prize



£500

Summary of Accounts

	
	2008
	2007
	2006

	Income
	7,822
	6,106
	7,400

	Expenditure
	8,329
	7,641
	7,291

	Assets
	14,267
	14,774
	16,309


Corey Ross

University of Birmingham
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Journal Editors' Report

On the whole, it has been another good year for the journal.  We continue to attract interesting, high-quality articles, and the variety of topics across wide periods has been good – including early modern  pieces.  The healthy number of received articles means that we continue to plan our issues some 14-16 months in advance. The production process has been relatively smooth, especially in light of the transition from SAGE to OUP in January (see below for details).  Working with Sarah Patey, our Copy Editor, has once again been extremely positive.  Her care and professionalism have been outstanding again this year. 

The 2008 special issue will be published in the December issue.  It is a pioneering special issue in collaboration with the journal Central European History. Patrick Major (Reading) is the guest editor of  a special issue on “Imagining Germany from Abroad: The View from Britain,” whilst CEH will publish a complementary special issue on  “Imagining Germany from Abroad: The View from North America.”  This will appear in December 2008 so as to link up with CEH’s December special issue production date.  Kay Schiller (Durham) will be co-editing a special issue on Sport and Leisure for 2009, while Mary Fulbrook and Ulinka Rublack will be editing another on so-called Ego-Documents for 2010.   

The virtual Roundtable Fora have become a successful new feature of the journal.  This past year we published one on the legacy of the 19th century organized by Jan Palmowski and another on Colonialism, edited by Maiken Umbach.  Another by Tom Lekan on Environmental History will appear in 27:1, followed by others organized by Dirk Moses (West German intellectuals),  Frank Biess (Emotions and History), and Drew Bergerson (Alltagsgeschichte and the Third Reich.) We have received good feedback from colleagues about these fora as particularly useful for teaching.     

This past year we introduced a new section called ‘Reflections’ whose aim is to publish more informal pieces from more established scholars on a range of issues.  This year featured Dieter Gosewinkel, “The Dominance of Nationality?  Nation and Citizenship from the Late 19th Century Onwards: A Comparative European Perspective” (26:1); Jill Stephenson, “Generations, Emotion and Critical Enquiry: A British View of Changing Approaches to the Study of Nazi Germany” (26:2); and Tom Scott, “The Reformation between Deconstruction and Reconstruction. Reflections on Recent Writings on the German Reformation”  (26:3).  Next year will appear Adelheid von Saldern, "No End for Gender History of the NS-Era” (27:1) and Alon Confino on recent Holocaust historiography.  We are always on the look-out for new submissions, so please let us know if you have any suggestions.  

Jan Palmowski has also introduced a number of key Discussion pieces and Review Essays in each issue, as covered in his report.   This has added more depth and coverage to the journal, and the editors would like to commend him for his efforts in this regard.  

The current subscription figures, as of the end of September 2008, are as follows:

 
GHS members*  Institutional      Reduced Rate**          Personal full rate

Total

	2008
	250
	306
	 --
	  8
	564

	2007
	203
	292
	 17
	  6
	501

	2006
	130
	390
	  9
	12
	541

	2005
	115
	404
	24
	15
	558

	2004
	146
	409
	15
	12
	582

	2003            
	163
	400
	10
	14
	587

	2002
	156
	417
	19
	13
	605

	2001
	181
	419
	23
	18
	641

	2000
	183
	407
	21
	19
	630

	1999
	191
	402
	22
	23
	638

	1998
	200
	393
	23
	23
	639


   *    includes GHS students

  ** 'reduced rate' means discounted subscriptions to members of the German Studies Association and the American Historical Association 

Most heartening is the leap in GHS membership from 2007 to 2008, going from 203 to 250 in one year. This represents almost a doubling of the 2006 figures.  UK subscribers increased from 137 to 145, while those in Europe rose from 27 to 36.  Noteworthy is the spike in US subscriptions from 38 to 67, underscoring the success of one of the journal’s goals -- penetrating the North American market.  57 of our 250 members are students.  Institutional subscriptions increased for the first time since 2004, though overall numbers are still down compared to figures six years ago due to most libraries choosing corsortia packages.  Additional institutions with online access via consortia deals leapt from 716 (under SAGE) to 1384 (under OUP), though these are subscriptions of access, not direct sales.   In any case, our financial position remains quite robust, allowing us to pay for surplus pages (when necessary) and to translate material without worry; revenue from the journal continues to provide a significant revenue stream for the German History Society.

We devoted a great deal of energy to making sure that the transition to OUP has been smooth and operational.  We would like to extend our gratitude to SAGE for their diligence and cooperation in preparing the transition, and to Clare Morton, our Managing Editor at OUP, for steering the journal safely back to OUP.  Production has gone well with the exception of 26:3, whose six week publication delay was the result of a miscommunication about book review license agreements.   This problem has been rectified, and 26:4 will appear according to plan.  

As you may remember, OUP offers us good production arrangements together with a financial package which, in outline, promises an annual revenue stream to the Society amounting to 30% of net receipts and £11,000 per annum for running the Journal.  By comparison, the Arnold terms were 13.5% royalties -- 8% for the GHS and 5.5% for the editors.  Annual GHS revenues were roughly £7000 under Arnold/Hodder (of which the GHS only saw £4000, since the rest was tied up with translation expenses).  With OUP GHS revenues will rise to roughly £21,000 a year.  Needless to say, this represents a considerable improvement on the terms which the Society had with Arnold/Hodder, and will translate into a substantial increase in Society revenue from Spring 2009.  

Book Review Management at the journal had been challenging under Hodder and SAGE, but seems to be much better organized under OUP.  This was a particularly important point in the transition to OUP, and Jan Palmowski has dealt very well with a host of problems in keeping the book reviews moving along.  The editors would like to make note of his excellent work in this regard, especially under these difficult circumstances.  

 Jan is stepping down this year as Book Review Editor, after six years of stellar service to the journal.  The editors would like to thank him on behalf of the GHS for all of his work. 

The editors have nominated Moritz Foellmer (Leeds) as his replacement.  

Finally, we would like to thank all Society members who have been involved with the Journal, whether in the capacity of referees, directing manuscripts our way, and/or writing conference reports, reviews or review articles. The Journal – whose copyright is held by the Society and not by the publisher – needs the active involvement of Society members. Once again we would like to appeal to all members to make active use of the Journal so that German History remains a vital resource of the Society as a whole.

With best wishes,

Paul Betts

Maiken Umbach

